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 MINUTES OF THE SHOREDITCH PARK PRIMARY SCHOOL  

FULL GOVERNING BODY (FGB) MEETING  
 

Held on TUESDAY 30 JUNE 2020; from 4pm to 5pm via video-conference 
 
 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 

Present: Role 

Latifat Sarfo (LS) Chair of FGB and Parent Governor 

Farzan Bilimoria (FB) Co-opted Governor 

Caroline Doherty (CD)  Co-opted Governor 

Nicholas Gibson (NG) Co-opted Governor and Vice Chair 

Claire Keady (CK) Staff Governor 

Jane Kemsley (JK) LA Governor  

Grace Obado (GO)  Parent Governor 

Penny Smith (PS)  Headteacher 

  

In attendance:  

Georgia Caton (GC) School Business Manager 

Rachel Cleverton (RC) Deputy Head of Inclusion  

  

Apologies:  

Helen Fitzpatrick (HF) Co-opted Governor 

  

Clerk to the Committee:  

Ghulam Abbas (GA) Clerk, Hackney Learning Trust 
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Non-Confidential – Main Business 
 

1. Welcome/Apologies/Consent for absences 

1.1. Apologies were received from HF and accepted. The meeting was confirmed as being 
quorate. No new declarations of interests were made by Governors. 

1.2. Governors agreed to have an update on the Britannia Project ahead of the urgent meeting 
with Hackney Council that was scheduled for 4:30pm. 

 

2. Britannia Project Update  

2.1 NG reported at the last Britannia Project steering meeting with Hackney Council, the school 
raised the following five key points. The first point being whether the option of deferring the 
start date of Phase 2a was on the table because of COVID-19. The Council did not confirm 
whether this was an option and were planning to go ahead as scheduled. Given the School’s 
concerns they offered to do an informal review and provide impact assessments of both 
going ahead and deferring. However, the Council were not able to confirm whether COVID-
19 and the impact on BAME communities had been factored into their decision-making.  

2.2 The second point being whether the Council was taking legal advice, specifically on their 
legal duties to undertake risk assessments, consultation processes and on the judicial review 
risk. The Council did not respond to these points when they were raised by the School.    

2.3 The third point was whether the Council was seriously considering the impact on BAME 
communities. LS on behalf the School made a very strong case for the Council to do so.   

2.4 The fourth point was about obligations not having been met. PS and CK made a strong case 
about the failure of the Project to deliver satisfactory on all the benefits to the school that 
were promised during the previous phases of work. This raised the issue of lack of trust, to 
which the Council proposed a further virtual meeting to try and rebuild that trust.  

2.5 The final point was about the risk assessment, which is fundamental to everything. The 
School was concerned about the lack of detail within it at a micro level. On a macro level, the 
risk assessment does not engage at all with COVID-19, which is a critical health risk and has 
the potential to cause huge disruption to the school, its children, the local community and 
society as a whole. The reduction of the School’s external play area caused by Phase 2a will 
severely restrict the school’s ability to socially distance children and control the spread and 
transmission of the virus.  

2.6 The meeting at 4:30pm with the Council would essentially be picking up and feeding back on 
these five points. Also, it may touch on the letters that have been sent to the Council, the 
Mayor and Secretary of State for Education. 

2.7 Governors highlighted the need to keep emphasising that the risk assessment that has been 
done is the Council’s risk assessment and not something the school has done. Therefore, it 
should not be portrayed as a joint risk assessment just because the School has commented 
on it or made suggestions for it. Nor should the school take responsibility for contributing or 
completing it, particularly since it ignores the impact of COVID-19, is missing anything on the 
school’s BAME community, the ARP provision and the SEN context of the school. It was 
suggested that the FGB should make these points directly to the Council.       

2.8 It was also highlighted that as well as inaccurate RAG ratings for risks; the risk assessment 
contained numerous safeguarding measures to mitigate risks, which could not be put in 
place by September. There are also, no timescales given as to when mitigation actions will 
be completed so it is difficult to see how then the mitigated risks can be reduced when none 
of the proposed actions are in place.  

2.9 Governors concluded that the risk assessment lacked detail, was generic and not specific to 
Shoreditch Park Primary School. Without a robust risk assessment in place, Governors did 
not want the Phase 2a works to start, which were scheduled to start in two weeks’ time   
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2.10 The FGB discussed and agreed that the key messages to convey to the Council during the 
meeting were: 

a) Council needs to take complete ownership of the risk assessment. 
b) Where school specific information is needed, this will be provided but the School and 

its staff will not do any work on completing the risk assessment. 
c) There is no evidence to support the Council’s risk ratings 
d) No mitigation actions are in place and there are no timescales for when they will be in 

place so how can mitigated risk ratings be reduced.   
e) The risk assessment is not robust – COVID-19, BAME, ARP, SEN context and well-

being are all missing from it. 
f) There has been no input and consultation with others on the risk assessment – e.g.  

health agencies, BAME community, parents etc. 
g) The risk assessment will have to be reviewed again in the light of the guidance that 

DfE are planning to issue about how schools should operate from September.     
 

3. Meeting with Hackney Council  

3.1 At 4:30pm, Annie Gammon (AG), Jackie Moylan (JM), Steve Anstee (SA) and Jane 
Havemann (JH) from Hackney Council joined the video conference call. In relation to the 
Britannia Project; JM was the project manager; SA had the oversight and co-ordination role 
for the project across the Council; JM was the Director of Finance and AG had oversight and 
provided the educational input. 

3.2 AG suggested they all focused on the risk assessment as the majority of points raised at the 
last meeting had been about it. The Council had welcomed the detailed comments that the 
School had made and wanted further feedback. The Council was were keen to incorporate 
all the school’s feedback into the risk assessment.   

3.3 JH gave an overview, that the risk assessment has tried to pull together into one place, a lot 
of information that sits elsewhere in other documents. The risk assessment is aiming to look 
at the risks that present themselves by having a construction site very close to the school 
which occupies part of its playground. It also tries to look at the overlaying issues around 
COVID-19 and specifically the reduction of playground space, which will make social 
distancing difficult. There is also, a lot of detail that sits behind the risk assessment – e.g. 
noise management, dust pollution and air quality monitoring plans.   

3.4 JH said the Council is keen to work with and engage very closely with the school. Therefore, 
the risk assessment now includes communication with the school and with the wider school 
community as an on-going process. There then are some specific risks included for example, 
the limited pavement space because of the hoarding and how to mitigate that so it is safe for 
everyone walking to and from the school site, including pupils. 

3.5 Keltbray will be the contractor taking forward the Phase 2a work in July. They are doing a lot 
of work behind the scenes to adapt to working in a COVID-19 environment which sits behind 
the risk of contractors passing on the virus to the wider community.  

3.6 The construction management plan picks up the on the issues of noise, dust control, 
vibrations and construction traffic. JH said, there is a lot of work being done with the 
contractor to manage these and limit their impact, particularly construction traffic. These can 
be presented to the school to show what work has been done to allay any concerns.   

3.7 JH said there are other areas where there is such an interface with the School that a two-way 
communication is needed to mitigate the risks – e.g. the entry and exit points and the 
staggered times that pupils may be arriving or leaving the site.  JH reassured the School that 
both Keltbray and main works contractor (who was currently being procured) have been 
consistently been informed that Shoreditch Park Primary School is a key stakeholder, and 
how important it is they work proactively and sensitively with the school. Quinton Keeble 
(QK), the Council’s agent for managing the constructors joined the meeting at 4:42pm. 



4 
2020-06-30 SPPS FGB Meeting Minutes – draft 

3.8 SA, the Interim Head of Education Property at Hackney, said his role in the project is to act 
as the co-ordinator between Shoreditch Park and rest of the teams with Hackney Council – 
e.g. the highway team, the parks team, and to liaise with the other nearby construction sites 
nearby. This was to ensure there is regular communication and related issues are dealt with. 
SA said he formally meets with GC three times a week and then informally as and when 
required. SA also liaises with the project team doing the build to ensure everything is going 
smoothly and represents the school’s interests but is not formally part of the project team; JH 
and QK are though.   

3.9 JK asked if SA had the capacity to undertake the role as it appears there is a lot that needs 
to be done? SA said the original plan had been to recruit someone to do the co-ordination 
but as result of COVID-19, recruitment has been frozen across the Council. However, a large 
proportion of SA’s time had been freed up by delegating his duties to others in the team to 
deliver. So, SA’s main responsibility in the interim, is to support the School. SA said he has 
the full support of AG and JM in meeting the needs of Shoreditch Park. JM added 
recruitment restrictions were slowly being lifted and it properly makes sense to keep SA as 
the school’s point of contract for continuity purposes and take on someone to back fill for 
him. There is also, a team sitting behind SA who support him in meeting the School’s needs. 

3.10 AG confirmed that the Council has now agreed to pay for additional supervision that will be 
needed across the school. That is now included in the risk assessment. PS said the 
additional supervision costs that the school had put forward to the Council were before 
COVID. These would now need to reviewed in light of COVID-19 and the anticipated DfE 
guidance of how schools will be expected to operate from September. AG agreed. 

3.11 LS asked who had drafted the risk assessment? AG confirmed it had been drafted by JH’s 
team with contributions from a number of other areas. The format for the risk assessment is 
the same as the one used by schools across Hackney to undertake their COVID-19 
assessments to make it easy to understand and add on to school’s existing assessment. LS 
asked if Keltbray will be using this format? QK said that as the principal contractor it is 
Keltbray’s responsibility to comply with all health and safety and the government’s COVID-19 
requirements on a day-to-day basis, which include social distancing. So, Keltbray have 
produced an initial compliant COVID-19 risk assessment on how they can safely work on 
site. That initial document has been adapted by JH’s Team into the current risk assessment. 

3.12 CD asked whether on the current risk assessment it was possible to indicated what was 
actually above and beyond considerate construction methods and what actually relates to the 
fact that a school will be running under COVID circumstances, and how that has been 
tailored to the context of Shoreditch Park?  Currently, that does not come across reading the 
document. AG said there should be a strand running across the risk assessment about 
SEND children and one around the BAME community. 

3.13 QK added that having read the school’s risk assessment, there is a very different approach 
between how the construction industry conducts a risk assessment and how the school has 
done it. So, there needs to some joining together to understand each other’s approaches. 
Also, the contractor will not understand how a construction site might affect SEN children.  
That is where the school needs to work collaboratively with the contractor to consider what 
the impact would be and how it could be mitigated together.  

3.14 LS thought the Council had experience of school site construction and asked if Shoreditch 
Park was the first school with an ARP or SEN children to have construction works close to its 
premises. If not, then what is the learning from the other schools? QK said there was some 
previous learning that could be used to feed into the process here.  

3.15 The School believes that the impact of construction works cannot be mitigated for SEN 
children, particularly those with autism and sensory needs, and that is why the School has 
written to the Council to ask that the project be delayed. It is not about operational risk 
assessment but about whether it is good timing for the School given COVID-19 and the fact 
children including those with SEN have been out of school for five months. Is it appropriate or 
ethnical to have children returning after such a long break to a construction with a contractor 
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who says they do not understand the needs of the children? That is why Governors are 
asking, why a delay to starting Phase 2a is not being considered by the Council. 

3.16 QK replied if the risks can be clearly identified then they can be mitigated and dealt with. 
Otherwise, they cannot be managed. AG added that three Special Schools have been rebuilt 
so there has been construction when children with SEN have been around. The only 
difference now is the COVID-19 situation, where the school’s input with regards the ARP is 
required. PS replied that the input has been provided and the question is what further input is 
needed. The school has clearly set out it was going to be very challenging under normal 
circumstances to manage SEN children but that has now been further compounded by the 
COVID situation.  

3.17 GO said it would have been better if a consultation had been done with the school and 
parents before the risk assessment was done. Also, is there time to but the mitigating actions 
in place before the construction works actually start. QK replied that they were sent the 
school’s assessment with some general risks, which had been prepared in a different way to 
how the construction industry would prepare it. So, to use the school’s risk assessment and 
do the detailed place and disruption related risk assessment was very difficult. QK said he 
would welcome consultation and collaboration with the school. However, Governors felt with 
just two and half weeks before construction works start there was not a lot of time left. 

3.18 RC commented that the well-being risk to children on the risk assessment has been looked 
at without factoring in COVID-19 at all. The anxiety levels of children when they return to 
school after a very lengthy break will be huge and they cannot be mitigated. Also, the school 
cannot properly consider the risk assessment until DfE has issued its guidance to schools for 
September and that has been factored into it.  

3.19 Governors raised concerns that many of the mitigating actions were yet to be completed. If 
those actions were taken off the risk assessment. Then the mitigated risks would be 
significantly higher. There needs to be an action plan that sits alongside the risk assessment 
detailing when and who will be completing the mitigating actions.  

3.20 AG acknowledged the need for consultation but it was for this group first get the risk 
assessment as right as possible and then to consult other stakeholders with it. AG 
recognised the timing issues and suggested it may to better to consult parents with SEN 
children now with the remaining parents being consulted towards the end of this term. 

3.21 NG said the School, since the start of this term, has repeatedly asked for a timeline about 
how risks and its concerns were going to be addressed. However, Governors have yet to see 
that timeline and time is now running out with construction due to start shortly. 

3.22 GC raised concerns about School Street and their lack of engagement with the school. As 
other schools have said it takes 3 to 6 months to implement. It also needs to consider other 
factors like extending the pavement and crossings. JH agreed to follow-up this up with 
School Street Team to ensure the school is prioritised.  

3.23 LS thanked AG, JM, JH, SA and QK for attending the meeting and listening to the Governors 
views and that requested that the Council defer the start date of Phase 2a.  AG thanked 
Governors for the points they have raised. Council was waiting for comments back from the 
School on the risk assessment to ensure it is right. There was a Britannia Project meeting 
scheduled for next Tuesday and that could be used to review the situation. 

 
Meeting closed at 5:20 pm. 
 
 
 
Signed: _____________________________   Date: ____________ 

Latifat Sarfo 
Chair of Governors, Shoreditch Park Primary School 


